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MONTGOMERY COLLEGE
Office of the President

 
October 2, 2017

 
MEMORANDUM
 
To:                   Montgomery College Colleagues
 
From:               Dr. DeRionne P. Pollard, President
 
Subject:           Advising and the Advising Review Committee
 
The work of counseling and advising is essential to student success at Montgomery College.
As the College continues its efforts to raise student completion and transfer rates, the role of
those who guide students is vital to supporting their academic and psychosocial needs, and
ultimately narrowing the achievement gap. As the College becomes more sophisticated in
pedagogy and in helping students to plan their academic careers successfully, even more
emphasis will be placed on specific counseling and advising functions.
 
The Advising Review Committee (ARC) at the College has been working for two years to
develop recommendations related to advising at Montgomery College, including issues around
compliance, communication, and implementation of best practices that promote student
success and completion. After careful review of the extensive work of the ARC, I am
accepting its recommendations (see attached), two of which will impact the way in which
counseling and advising are practiced at the College.
 
The important role of counselors continues to evolve to meet student needs. Counseling
faculty are specially trained in cognitive science to aid students with study skills, time
management, planning, and self-discipline, among other factors that impact learning. Their
expertise is especially valuable to our most vulnerable students. Counseling faculty will
continue to serve as the first point of contact for advising new students at the College through
academic orientation. These faculty will develop the initial degree plan in collaboration with
students and record it using Starfish­—or any potential future student success software—to
guide students through the critical first 12 credits hours. During this initial period, best
practices in advising will be vital to encouraging students to develop their plans, stay on track
academically, and register for the next semester.
 
In their next phase of studies, students will transition to academic program advisors, with a
few targeted exceptions discussed in the attached memo. Having academic program advisors
at this stage of advising is a strategy that has been carefully examined. Instructional faculty
members who are disciplinary specialists are uniquely positioned to guide a student on his/her
path to a degree in a specific subject area. They have insights on the content of courses and
their synchronization that might be less apparent to those outside the discipline. Connecting
students who have passed the 12-credit mark with faculty members in specific fields is an
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To: Dr. DeRionne Pollard, President 


 


From: Dr. Monica Brown, Senior VP for Student Affairs 


 Dr. Sanjay Rai, Senior VP for Academic Affairs 


 


Subject: Recommendations for the Advising Review Committee (ARC)  


 


 


The Advising Review Committee (ARC) was established in Fall 2015 and charged with creating 


a structure modeled on the representative body in CAPDI to oversee all matters related to 


advising at Montgomery College, including the following areas:  


 


 Compliance with state, federal, and accreditation mandates 


 Communication about advising policies 


 Implementation of best practices in advising, including recommendations for changes to 


practices and policies in need of improvement 


 Assessment of advising practices and policies to promote student success and completion 


 Reporting and making recommendations to the SVPs for Academic and Student Affairs 


 


For the past two years, ARC has made progress in fostering collaboration between Academic and 


Student Affairs to develop and implement a Collegewide structure for advising.  Three areas –  


CCRCCA compliance, points of transition between counseling and academic program advisors, 


and the use of technology – have presented challenges for the committee.  Outlined in this 


memorandum are our recommendations moving forward to facilitate the expansion of advising 


Collegewide.   


 


CCRCCA Compliance 


 


Recommendation 1: Students who place at developmental level must enroll in the appropriate 


course within two semesters or 12 credit hours. 


 


Recommendation 2: Students who place at developmental level must enroll in the college-level 


course immediately after successfully completing the developmental coursework. 


 


Recommendation 3:  Benchmarks for student progress through academic programs and a system 


for monitoring student progress need to be established. 
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Recommendation 4:  Students shall file a degree plan upon entering Montgomery College and 


will develop the plan with an academic advisor in the student's degree program or, if a 


program advisor is not available, with another academic advisor. 


 


 


 


Support needed for Compliance Recommendations:   


 


Students are currently advised to register for and complete their developmental courses in 


sequence; however, there are no mechanisms to require students complete the courses 


expeditiously. A functional degree audit is required to review student registration to 


ensure courses apply to the selected program of study. Ideally this system could 


communicate to students at the point of registration the applicability of courses and chart 


their progress toward degree completion.    


 


Role of the Counseling Faculty in Advising: 


 


Recommendation 1: Counseling faculty will serve as the first point of contact for advising 


students new to the College via academic orientation. Counseling faculty will develop 


the initial degree plan in collaboration with students and document it in the student 


success software. Counselors will meet with students during the first 12 credits hours. 


During this time, students will be encouraged to develop their plans and, register for the 


next semester. Students will then transition to the program advisors with few exceptions. 
Students will be provided information on program advisors in preparation for 


transitioning.  


 


Recommendation 2:  Counseling faculty will be responsible for specific student groups as 


they remain in the following categories: 


 Students taking developmental courses in ENGL, READ, or MATH through the 


completion of the developmental sequences 


 Students taking ELAP courses through the completion of that sequence 


 Students on academic restriction  


 Students on academic suspension 


 Students requiring Disability Support Services 


 Students in STSU courses 


 Students referred for counseling through the BIT process or for crisis intervention 


 Students seeking personal and career counseling   


 Students requiring initial transcript review and course pre-requisite overrides (When a 


student has completed a perquisite at another institution, they can present the 


counselor with a transcript listing completion of the appropriate pre-requisite course. 


The Counselor reviews and posts a pre-requisite override in Banner.  Pre-requisite 


waivers in which the student lacks the appropriate pre-requisite course are referred to 


the academic discipline.)     


Support Needed for Counseling Faculty Recommendations:   
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To facilitate seamless transitions and collegewide communication, one centralized 


software system is needed to document advising, degree plans, and referrals and to 


track students’ academic progress by counseling and instructional faculty advisors.  


 


Role of the Instructional Faculty in advising: 


 


Recommendation 1: Instructional faculty advisors will take responsibility for the updating and 


monitoring of a student’s degree plan after the student has transitioned to the academic 


program and completed 12 credit hours. At the point of transition, students will be 


referred to academic program (Level 4) advisors for assistance with the following issues: 


 


 Selection of courses for an academic program 


 Course pre-requisite waivers (When a student has not completed a prerequisite but 


believes they possess the skill to perform in a course. They can request a waiver of 


the established pre-requisite to a representative of the discipline.) 


 Course sequencing in a program 


 Academic resources to support student success  


 Choosing or changing a major in an academic program 


 Articulation and transfer to four-year colleges 


 Career options after completing an academic program 


 


Recommendation 2:  Instructional faculty advisors will post their availability so that students can 


find them for advising. 


Recommendation 3:  A sustainable model for incorporating advising into the roles of 


instructional faculty within academic program advising needs to be developed. 


 


Support Needed for Instructional Faculty Recommendations:   


 Deans and chairs must identify Level 4 program advisors and ensure their availability for 


student advising throughout the year including during the summer, winter break, and 


professional weeks.  Program advisors should also be available to assist students in the 


evening and periodically during the weekend. Email/online advising can be utilized to 


connect with students in the evenings and/or weekends. 


 


 Academic programs will develop program advising guides to assist Level 4 Program 


advisors.  Deans and chairs must ensure academic program advisors are current in their 


knowledge of the academic program curriculum and Collegewide advising practices. 


 


 IT needs to provide support to manage the configuration of the student success software 


to onboard new academic program advisors.  


 


 Deans, chairs, and VPPs need to communicate the responsibility for advising for full-time 


instructional faculty members.  Advising planning must be developed for small programs 


that do not receive ESH for advising. 
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Technology 


Recommendation 1: A centralized advising system should be implemented Collegewide to 


facilitate communication between counseling and instructional faculty and support 


resources to facilitate advising and student success.   


Recommendation 2: Students must have access to the advising system to partner with their 


advisor to develop and update their degree plans.   


Recommendation 3: Long-standing, successful academic programs that have devised their own 


advising applications should be able to continue using them.  However, programs should 


work with ARC to integrate these applications with the advising practices that are 


documented in the Collegewide system.  


Recommendation 4: The configuration of a Collegewide student success system must involve 


collaboration between academic program and counseling faculty members to support 


student success and program completion.   


Support Needed for Technology Recommendations:  


 Currently Hobson’s Starfish Advising Network provides Collegewide connection and 


access. IT needs to provide support for managing the configuration of the advising 


system to onboard new academic program advisors and to troubleshoot technical 


problems. Additional modules may be required for purchase. 


 


 IT support is needed to assist in the integration of systems.  Program deans and VPPs 


need to support collaboration with ARC. 


  


In summary, ARC has made progress in fostering collaboration between Academic and Student 


Affairs to develop and implement a Collegewide structure for advising.  Moving forward, we 


believe the adoption of these recommendations will address the challenges regarding student 


transitions, advising roles and technology to further support the work of the committee to expand 


advising and ultimately foster student success. We appreciate your review of these 


recommendations and look forward to hearing your ideas.  







important dynamic as students begin to specialize. Program faculty will be asked to fill this
role by actively monitoring degree plans, posting program advisor hours, and documenting
student interactions through an advising system. The Divisions of Academic Affairs and
Student Affairs will collaborate closely on this in order to create a seamless transition for
students.
 
I want to thank the current membership of the ARC, which has served faithfully for two years.
I appreciate the work of the ARC and its careful attention to student success. In order that this
important area of College activity benefit from the additional insights of new members, the
senior vice president for academic affairs and the senior vice president for student affairs will
recommend members to serve on the committee starting this year.
 
In a world where the needs of students can change rapidly in response to shifting economic
and social factors, advising is on the front lines of dynamic adaptation. I am confident that
these carefully developed approaches to counseling and advising will serve our students more
effectively, while also using the unique skills of our faculty most strategically. With an
invigorated and clear counseling and advising system, we will further enhance our tools to
help students change their lives.
 
 
Attachment


